
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

LOCATION: CITY HALL

September 13, 2022
Convene: 6:00 pm

Please note: The September Council Meeting will be held at City Hall. The City will continue to have phone conferencing available. To participate in the phone conference call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#.
Pledge of Allegiance 
Roll Call

Mayor’s Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately. If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the Consent Agenda. 

· Minutes of the August 9, 2022 Council Meeting. 
Accounts Payable & Payroll

· Accounts Payable – September

· Payroll – August
City Recorder/Public Works

· Reports

Administrative Matters
· Request to Utilize Right of Way Hensley
· Request to Utilize Right of Way Shurtleff
Unfinished Business

New Business

Council Reports

Public Comments

The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442 The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410.

Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
SEPTEMBER 13, 2022
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the September 13, 2022 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Peter Hall, Ken Bain, Angie Shurtleff, Don Adcock and Terry Blaske. Council member Dennis Anthony was present via conference call. City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel were also present. 
Citizens present: Mike Morrow, Katie Jones and Jim Daniels. Edie Engelmann from JUB Engineers and Madeline were also present. 
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayor’s Report
Mayor Brown addressed the Council and explained that the Water Compliance Project is progressing and going well. 
In JUB Engineers project plans it shows the installation of a new 6-inch line on Ruby between 5th and 6th streets to replace an existing line, but there is not an existing line in that location. Mayor Brown stated that he felt that was a waste of funds which could be used elsewhere. He suggested to the engineers a trade to replace some existing galvanized service lines where customers have complained on low pressure. Some of the low-pressure issues are probably due to the customers private lines but the City should provide good pressure at least to the meter.
On Third street a 12-inch main line was installed and the location had to be changed from the North side to the South side of Third street due to buried utilities. 
Councilor Hall commented that it would be nice if the contractor notified the citizens better before the water is shut off.

Mayor’s Compensation

Mayor Brown addressed Councilor Shurtleff stating that apparently, she had some issues that needed to be discussed. 
Councilor Shurtleff stated that it had been brought to her attention by several citizens who questioned why Mayor Brown was still on the payroll after Josh was hired. Councilor Shurtleff did not sign his payroll check for that reason, but did sign the check for his normal compensation for being Mayor. The Council had approved for Mayor Brown to be on payroll while he was filling in for the Public Works employee until the City hired a new employee. 

Mayor Brown stated that it was a misunderstanding and he asked Councilor Anthony to verify that the Council had voted to pay any of its members who worked for the City. 
Councilor Anthony explained that the Council approved a resolution that allows for compensation if a member of the Council did physical labor for the City.

Mayor Brown stated that it was approved by the Council and JUB Engineers requested that he be on site and help make decisions, and he has provided his own pickup and his own gas. 
Councilor Shurtleff explained that she thought that would fall under the Mayor’s duties and now the Mayor gets compensated $500.00 a month for that. Councilor Shurtleff stated that the City is paying JUB Engineers and Warrington Construction a lot of money and she didn’t feel the City should have to pay an additional person to help them. 

Mayor Brown said that he has to be there to make decisions and approve any change orders. 
Councilor Shurtleff stated that she believed that should fall under the Mayor’s duties. The City is spending a lot of money and at some point, the money is going to run out. 

Councilor Hall suggested outlining a segregation of the Mayor’s duties and additional duties that would qualify for separate compensation. 
A lengthy discussion followed trying to determine what are the normal duties of the Mayor. Guidelines need to be drafted on this matter. 

Agenda Item No. 2 – Consent Agenda

August 2022 Consent Agenda
Councilor Bain made a motion to accept the August 13, 2022 Consent Agenda. Councilor Blaske seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 3 – City Recorder Report/Public Works
City Recorder

2022 Election
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the deadline to submit candidacy for the November 8, 2022 election was August 30, 2022. There are two candidates for Mayor, Dennis Anthony and Brian Pound. There are two candidates running for Council, Angie Shurtleff and Terry Blaske. Since there are three position available on Council there will be a write in spot for the third Council position.

ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant 
The ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant in the amount of $250,000 was submitted and accepted by ODOT.
The grant application included the streets that were in the last application that the City did not receive; First Street, Front to Cole. Second Street, Front to School. And then Cole Street, First to Third Streets. John Street, Third to Fourth Street. Anderson, Second to Fourth Street and Second Street, Long to Anderson. 
The grants are normally awarded by ODOT in December. 


Psilocybin
The subject of legalized psilocybin, which is used to treat mental illness, was brought up by Councilor Hall in the August meeting. Many cities in Oregon have a measure on the November ballot that would ban psilocybin dispensaries in their community. The deadline has passed to place anything on the ballot for the November election. Valerie had discussed this matter with the County Clerk who stated that the State of Oregon has not drafted the regulations or licensing requirements at this time even though they are scheduled to start issuing licenses in January 2023. Apparently, the dispensaries will not allow purchasing the psilocybin and taking it out of the facility. The psilocybin would have to be administered on site by a trained individual. 
Valerie stated that she would need to discuss this with the City Attorney but she thought that if the City wanted to place a temporary ban on allowing psilocybin dispensaries in Haines an ordinance would need to be approved. This would have to take place after the November 2022 election putting a temporary ban on psilocybin dispensaries until the next general election in 2024. The City also has the ability to deny a facility like this when a Land Use Compatibility statement is requested by an applicant. 
Public Works

Sewer Lift Station
Public Works Josh Proebstel explained that the new motor has been installed in the muffin monster and it seems to be working well. There are several water and sewer tests that need to be completed this month including lead and copper at five different locations. There was an exceptionally high e-coli sample from the effluent sewer. The cause was most likely due to the low levels in the sewer ponds. Additional chlorine is being administered and another sample will be taken tomorrow.

Water Pressure

Josh has been checking the pressure in the locations that have the galvanized service lines. It appears that to the setter the City is delivering good pressure, so the low pressure is probably from old plumbing in houses. At the meter the City is delivering 11-12 gallons per minute with 55 lbs. of pressure. Some of the private yard hydrants are only delivering about 4 gallons per minute.


Landfill

Large amounts of dirt have been delivered to the Landfill from the water project by the contractors. The dirt will be used for fill dirt at the Landfill and Josh has been moving it around to where it is needed. 

Misc.
The City pickup was stolen out of the locked shop but was recovered in Baker City. Nothing was stolen out of the pickup and it was not damaged. A couple of the large willows in the park that were rotten have been removed.

Agenda Item No. 4 - Administrative Matters
Request to Utilize Undeveloped Right of Way – Hensley
Brian and Stephanie Hensley are requesting to utilize 40 feet of the Ruby street right of way that adjoins their property to the east between Fifth and Sixth streets. 

Councilor Bain made a motion to approve the Hensley’s request to utilize 40 feet of the Ruby street right of way that adjoins their property. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Request to Utilize Undeveloped Right of Way - Shurtleff
Councilor Shurtleff excused herself from the Council due to a conflict of interest.

Angie Shurtleff addressed the Council with her request to utilize the 80-foot Ruby Street right of way between Second Street and First Street for grazing purposes. The adjoining property owner on the east side of Ruby has agreed to allow the Shurtleff to use the entire right of way.
Councilor Hall made a motion to approve the Shurtleff’s request to utilize the undeveloped Ruby Steet right of way. Councilor Adcock seconded that motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 5 – Council Reports
Councilor Hall

Councilor Hall explained information that he had obtained at a training he had with the fire board. One topic of the training concerned quorums. When there is someone with a conflict of interest and has to excuse themselves but they are needed to make a decision it is okay for them to vote but they should go along with the majority. The training also included information on executive sessions. 
Agenda Item No. 6 – Public Comments

Katie Jones
Citizen Katie Jones addressed the Council stating her dissatisfaction with the Council for allowing the slaughter of animals in Haines in a residential area. Katie read aloud the Simpson’s request that explained their business proposal which included a butchering facility and deli. Katie stated that the Simpson’s have not done anything that they described in their request. The Simpson’s have conducted at least four kills in the street in January, three more in February behind the fence. After the Halfway Fair they were up all night slaughtering pigs, sheep and goats, possibly 20 or more. Katie said that she called 911 and a Baker County Deputy came out and determined that they were fully licensed as a mobile slaughter unit and it was completely legal. Katie also called the USDA to inspect their activities. 
She quoted the text from the Haines Comprehensive Land Use Document in the “Goals Section” and said that the Council was not following their own rules including that neighboring property owners would be notified prior to allowing a business like this. This along with the RV dump down the street will have a negative effect on the neighboring property values. 
A lengthy discussion followed. 
Katie stated that she wanted the Council to revoke the permission for the Simpson’s business proposal that includes a butcher shop and deli. In her opinion the City is in violation of its own policy about nine times. Typically, she would have come in with a packet for the Council members but she ran out of time. Katie said that if the Council does not revoke the permission, she is going to distribute notification of this business to everyone in this town along with a summary of the RV dump down the street. The problem of being in violation of your own policy is that it really opens you up for lawsuits. Katie also stated that everyone should be embarrassed and ashamed of this. 
Councilor Bain explained that this has nothing to do with their butcher shop and deli proposal, this is strictly a mobile slaughter unit.

Jim Daniels
Citizen Jim Daniels said that he thought what Katie was trying to get across is there is going to be a slaughter house in the middle of a residential area and there is no place for the waste to go but into the dirt. 
There were no further public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:30 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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